Minutes
Sedgwick County

Emergency Communications Advisory Board

April 14th, 2016
MEMBERS PRESENT: 

Chief Brad Smith, Director Scott Hadley, Chief Ron Blackwell, Chief Robert Lee, Chief Jeff Whitfield, Sheriff Jeff Easter, Chief Tavis Leake, Roger Taylor
ALSO PRESENT:
Elora Forshee, Marv Duncan, Laura Meyers, Shawna Anderson, Dan Wegner, Rob Timmons, Dan Pugh, Richard Powell
1. CALL TO ORDER

Chief Smith called the meeting to order at 14:01.  
2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Minutes were approved and seconded. 
3. DISPATCHER’S ROLES IN EMERGENCY RESPONSES

Chief Smith recognized Sedgwick County Communications for the important role they play in the emergency response process in honor of Telecommunicators Week. He would like Elora to relay to the Dispatcher’s how much he appreciates them and all that they do.
4. DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Elora Forshee briefed the board on the following:
a. Director Forshee discussed the 2017 budget.
i. Director Forshee presented her Decision Package for 2017. She spoke of the need for an increase of funding due to the new telephone system that we will need to purchase. The budget is a flat budget as it sits with the exception of a 1.5% increase for personnel cost, as with every county department.  There are also decision packages submitted asking for additional funds.  She will ask for five additional positions, due to the amount of calls in queue and overtime. She is concerned about the lack of salary savings she will have in the future to cover the overtime costs that she currently has. Having the additional staffing will give the citizens of this community a better response, and give LE, Fire and EMS better focused care out in the field. She would like three more Call Takers and two more Dispatchers in the amount of $270,000. She is also asking for a re-class of the Dispatcher positions. The compensation is not equally spread out. The cost of that would be about $15,000. The next generation phone system: we have to stay up and running, with that, we will need to purchase the upgraded phone system. It will cost approximately $1,075,000. It will be purchased with the 911 Tax Fund. She sees no problem with this item being approved. The Board asked if they could write a letter of support for the items Director Forshee will be requesting, or making a physical appearance. A motion was made and seconded for a letter of support from the Board to be written. The Board also asked if Elora had comparison stories of other Dispatch Centers and such analytical information to present to the Commissioners and she does. 
b. We have been looking over the Public Safety building’s infrastructure and security. We want to make sure that our security is as robust as possible. An email has been sent out covering the new policy for our building. A prox card will be given to Courthouse Security and the Fire Station 1 will have access to our Knox box. The administrative staff went through the county’s active shooter training.  We have installed a new camera at the phone in the lobby so we can see who is calling; also we moved another camera to have better watch over the lobby. We are changing the way KORA records are being picked up. The Sheriff’s office will be doing a walk through with us to make sure our building is as safe as possible. We are also working with our vendor to have a lockdown button, to be able to lock down out building from all access.
5. DEPUTY DIRECTOR’S OPERATIONAL REPORT
a. Deputy Director Anderson discussed the current use of the non-emergency call prioritization process. She presented the preliminary numbers she has been gathering through the initial implementation of the line. Some of the extra staffing requested in the budget will include someone staffing this non-emergency line. She will continue to monitor it closely. It was asked if a 911 public campaign over social media had been conducted. Director Forshee agreed there had been campaigning done, and it is also part of Major Meyer’s job to educate the public on when to call 911. Forshee commented that the cell phone hang up numbers actually spiked higher after all the education. Forshee said she would check into producing a PSA, and having more PSA time in the media. It was suggested from the Board that some of the more familiar faces do the PSA (ex: Sheriff Easter, Chief Blackwell, etc.). Major Meyers will do some legwork on that.
b. APCO Awards were given at the APCO Conference earlier this week. Sedgwick County Emergency Communications had two people receive awards: Shinita Rice (no longer an employee at 911) won for Telecommunicator of the Year, and Chelsea Barclay received one for 1st Runner Up. We received two of the three awards for this. 
c. We will be hosting the Fall APCO Conference here in Wichita. It was asked if anyone had any ideas for classes that could be presented at it for the Telecommunicators. One topic that will be discussed is the Active Shooter topic. Anderson has gotten with Harvey County to come discuss their experience they had with the active shooter.

6. MAJOR’S SUPPORT SERVICES REPORT
a. Major Meyers gave her staffing report. It is looking good and has been pretty steady. Currently we have 4 positions open that we are hiring for. That class will start May 23rd. A class of Call Takers just graduated and are in on-the-job training.
b. We have had department wide Active Shooter Training. Elora had sent out an email sent out a few weeks ago outlining the new call type “ACTIVE”.  Our departmental training covered how take Active Shooter phone calls, and how to operate on the dispatch side of the radio. There was a discussion on how LE, Fire and EMS will respond differently on this type of call. The biggest thing is the initial notification that Elora has asked for names of who you want notified on the initial call. It was said that if this call type was used, they could not be calling into 911 to ask if it is valid or not, you will have to monitor that channel to know need to deploy, or if you need to deploy, or how you can best support the situation.
c. We are working on the Dispatch determinant training. Meyers is planning on and scheduling on quarterly department wide training of all the changes coming up.
d. There will be a Citizen’s Academy held on May 21st. Three applicants signed up currently. If anyone would like to spread the word she would appreciate it. Director Forshee asked if the LE and Fire would post on their social media accounts about the Academy. It was in agreement that they would.
e. There are new changes for our KORA requests. Meyers and DIO have been working on the requests for Law Enforcement, they will receive their requests digitally, and password protected, now from a drop box once it is place. This will streamline the process on both sides. We are about 2/3rd the way complete with it.

7. BOARD MEMBERSHIP
8. As part of the bylaws, the Board membership is up for renewal for the suburban Law and Fire. Director Forshee has reached out to the Mayor of the City for a representative, per the bylaws, and has received no response. Sheriff Easter made a motion to the Board that they add Derby Fire and Derby Police Department as permanent voting members of the Board. Chief Blackwell commented that a discussion should happen first. He was concerned that if the Board was expanding that the City Police be present for it. He asked that this item be tabled until the next meeting so that the Board has the opportunity to review the bylaws, and to reiterate the importance of this Board to the new City Chief of Police as well as the City Manager. Chief Blackwell was unsure if the new Police Chief was aware of the meetings and Director Forshee clarified that he had been informed of the Board and its meetings. Sheriff Easter said he didn’t know how much their presence affects Derby becoming a member. Dan Pugh spoke and clarified that if the Board did not decide today, per the bylaws they would lose those temporary members as voting members for any upcoming votes. It was suggested by Chief Blackwell that they extend the cut-off date of April 14th, 2016 to the next meeting which would occur June 9th, 2016. Chief Blackwell made the motion to extend it to the June 9th meeting. The motion died for lack of a second. Sheriff Easter amended his pervious motion to just making the Derby Police Chief a permanent voting member, in addition to a representative from Suburban Law Enforcement, a seat currently filled by Chief Whitfield of Haysville PD. His motion was seconded and carried a majority vote. Director Forshee said she would draft a new copy of the bylaws and will present a copy to be signed by Chief Smith, the current board President.
9. OFF AGENDA ITEMS

a. Sheriff Easter asked if everyone knew what channel to switch to when Dispatch goes down. Everyone commented they did. Easter said that the Sheriff Department did not know, but the problem has been rectified.
10. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 15:25.
